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GENERAL PRINCIPLES 

A. Basic Considerations 

1. Composition of total costs. The total 
cost of an award is the sum of the allowable 
direct and allocable indirect costs less any 
applicable credits. 

2. Factors affecting allowability of costs. 
To be allowable under an award, costs must 
meet the following general criteria: 

a. Be reasonable for the performance of the 
award and be allocable thereto under these 
principles. 

b. Conform to any limitations or exclu-
sions set forth in these principles or in the 
award as to types or amount of cost items. 

c. Be consistent with policies and proce-
dures that apply uniformly to both federally- 
financed and other activities of the organiza-
tion. 

d. Be accorded consistent treatment. 
e. Be determined in accordance with gen-

erally accepted accounting principles 
(GAAP). 

f. Not be included as a cost or used to meet 
cost sharing or matching requirements of 
any other federally-financed program in ei-
ther the current or a prior period. 

g. Be adequately documented. 
3. Reasonable costs. A cost is reasonable if, 

in its nature or amount, it does not exceed 
that which would be incurred by a prudent 
person under the circumstances prevailing at 
the time the decision was made to incur the 

costs. The question of the reasonableness of 
specific costs must be scrutinized with par-
ticular care in connection with organizations 
or separate divisions thereof which receive 
the preponderance of their support from 
awards made by Federal agencies. In deter-
mining the reasonableness of a given cost, 
consideration shall be given to: 

a. Whether the cost is of a type generally 
recognized as ordinary and necessary for the 
operation of the organization or the perform-
ance of the award. 

b. The restraints or requirements imposed 
by such factors as generally accepted sound 
business practices, arms length bargaining, 
Federal and State laws and regulations, and 
terms and conditions of the award. 

c. Whether the individuals concerned acted 
with prudence in the circumstances, consid-
ering their responsibilities to the organiza-
tion, its members, employees, and clients, 
the public at large, and the Federal Govern-
ment. 

d. Significant deviations from the estab-
lished practices of the organization which 
may unjustifiably increase the award costs. 

4. Allocable costs. a. A cost is allocable to 
a particular cost objective, such as a grant, 
contract, project, service, or other activity, 
in accordance with the relative benefits re-
ceived. A cost is allocable to a Federal award 
if it is treated consistently with other costs 
incurred for the same purpose in like cir-
cumstances and if it: 

(1) Is incurred specifically for the award. 
(2) Benefits both the award and other work 

and can be distributed in reasonable propor-
tion to the benefits received, or 

(3) Is necessary to the overall operation of 
the organization, although a direct relation-
ship to any particular cost objective cannot 
be shown. 

b. Any cost allocable to a particular award 
or other cost objective under these principles 
may not be shifted to other Federal awards 
to overcome funding deficiencies, or to avoid 
restrictions imposed by law or by the terms 
of the award. 

5. Applicable credits. a. The term applica-
ble credits refers to those receipts, or reduc-
tion of expenditures which operate to offset 
or reduce expense items that are allocable to 
awards as direct or indirect costs. Typical 
examples of such transactions are: Purchase 
discounts, rebates or allowances, recoveries 
or indemnities on losses, insurance refunds, 
and adjustments of overpayments or erro-
neous charges. To the extent that such cred-
its accruing or received by the organization 
relate to allowable cost, they shall be cred-
ited to the Federal Government either as a 
cost reduction or cash refund, as appro-
priate. 

b. In some instances, the amounts received 
from the Federal Government to finance or-
ganizational activities or service operations 
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should be treated as applicable credits. Spe-
cifically, the concept of netting such credit 
items against related expenditures should be 
applied by the organization in determining 
the rates or amounts to be charged to Fed-
eral awards for services rendered whenever 
the facilities or other resources used in pro-
viding such services have been financed di-
rectly, in whole or in part, by Federal funds. 

c. For rules covering program income (i.e., 
gross income earned from federally-sup-
ported activities) see § 215.24 of 2 CFR part 
215 Uniform Administrative Requirements 
for Grants and Agreements with Institutions 
of Higher Education, Hospitals, and Other 
Non-Profit Organizations (OMB Circular A– 
110). 

6. Advance understandings. Under any 
given award, the reasonableness and 
allocability of certain items of costs may be 
difficult to determine. This is particularly 
true in connection with organizations that 
receive a preponderance of their support 
from Federal agencies. In order to avoid sub-
sequent disallowance or dispute based on 
unreasonableness or nonallocability, it is 
often desirable to seek a written agreement 
with the cognizant or awarding agency in ad-
vance of the incurrence of special or unusual 
costs. The absence of an advance agreement 
on any element of cost will not, in itself, af-
fect the reasonableness or allocability of 
that element. 

7. Conditional exemptions. a. OMB author-
izes conditional exemption from OMB admin-
istrative requirements and cost principles 
for certain Federal programs with statu-
torily-authorized consolidated planning and 
consolidated administrative funding, that 
are identified by a Federal agency and ap-
proved by the head of the Executive depart-
ment or establishment. A Federal agency 
shall consult with OMB during its consider-
ation of whether to grant such an exemption. 

b. To promote efficiency in State and local 
program administration, when Federal non- 
entitlement programs with common pur-
poses have specific statutorily-authorized 
consolidated planning and consolidated ad-
ministrative funding and where most of the 
State agency’s resources come from non- 
Federal sources, Federal agencies may ex-
empt these covered State-administered, non- 
entitlement grant programs from certain 
OMB grants management requirements. The 
exemptions would be from all but the 
allocability of costs provisions of Appendix 
A, subsection C.e. of 2 CFR part 225 (OMB 
Circular A–87); Appendix A, Section C.4. of 2 
CFR part 220 (OMB Circular A–21); Section 
A.4. of this appendix; and from all of the ad-
ministrative requirements provisions of 2 
CFR part 215 (OMB Circular A–110) and the 
agencies’ grants management common rule. 

c. When a Federal agency provides this 
flexibility, as a prerequisite to a State’s ex-
ercising this option, a State must adopt its 

own written fiscal and administrative re-
quirements for expending and accounting for 
all funds, which are consistent with the pro-
visions of 2 CFR part 225 (OMB Circular A– 
87), and extend such policies to all subrecipi-
ents. These fiscal and administrative re-
quirements must be sufficiently specific to 
ensure that: Funds are used in compliance 
with all applicable Federal statutory and 
regulatory provisions, costs are reasonable 
and necessary for operating these programs, 
and funds are not to be used for general ex-
penses required to carry out other respon-
sibilities of a State or its subrecipients. 

B. Direct Costs 

1. Direct costs are those that can be identi-
fied specifically with a particular final cost 
objective, i.e., a particular award, project, 
service, or other direct activity of an organi-
zation. However, a cost may not be assigned 
to an award as a direct cost if any other cost 
incurred for the same purpose, in like cir-
cumstance, has been allocated to an award 
as an indirect cost. Costs identified specifi-
cally with awards are direct costs of the 
awards and are to be assigned directly there-
to. Costs identified specifically with other 
final cost objectives of the organization are 
direct costs of those cost objectives and are 
not to be assigned to other awards directly 
or indirectly. 

2. Any direct cost of a minor amount may 
be treated as an indirect cost for reasons of 
practicality where the accounting treatment 
for such cost is consistently applied to all 
final cost objectives. 

3. The cost of certain activities are not al-
lowable as charges to Federal awards (see, 
for example, fundraising costs in paragraph 
17 of Appendix B to this part). However, even 
though these costs are unallowable for pur-
poses of computing charges to Federal 
awards, they nonetheless must be treated as 
direct costs for purposes of determining indi-
rect cost rates and be allocated their share 
of the organization’s indirect costs if they 
represent activities which include the sala-
ries of personnel, occupy space, and benefit 
from the organization’s indirect costs. 

4. The costs of activities performed pri-
marily as a service to members, clients, or 
the general public when significant and nec-
essary to the organization’s mission must be 
treated as direct costs whether or not allow-
able and be allocated an equitable share of 
indirect costs. Some examples of these types 
of activities include: 

a. Maintenance of membership rolls, sub-
scriptions, publications, and related func-
tions. 

b. Providing services and information to 
members, legislative or administrative bod-
ies, or the public. 

c. Promotion, lobbying, and other forms of 
public relations. 
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d. Meetings and conferences except those 
held to conduct the general administration 
of the organization. 

e. Maintenance, protection, and invest-
ment of special funds not used in operation 
of the organization. 

f. Administration of group benefits on be-
half of members or clients, including life and 
hospital insurance, annuity or retirement 
plans, financial aid, etc. 

C. Indirect Costs 

1. Indirect costs are those that have been 
incurred for common or joint objectives and 
cannot be readily identified with a par-
ticular final cost objective. Direct cost of 
minor amounts may be treated as indirect 
costs under the conditions described in sub-
paragraph B.2 of this appendix. After direct 
costs have been determined and assigned di-
rectly to awards or other work as appro-
priate, indirect costs are those remaining to 
be allocated to benefiting cost objectives. A 
cost may not be allocated to an award as an 
indirect cost if any other cost incurred for 
the same purpose, in like circumstances, has 
been assigned to an award as a direct cost. 

2. Because of the diverse characteristics 
and accounting practices of non-profit orga-
nizations, it is not possible to specify the 
types of cost which may be classified as indi-
rect cost in all situations. However, typical 
examples of indirect cost for many non-prof-
it organizations may include depreciation or 
use allowances on buildings and equipment, 
the costs of operating and maintaining fa-
cilities, and general administration and gen-
eral expenses, such as the salaries and ex-
penses of executive officers, personnel ad-
ministration, and accounting. 

3. Indirect costs shall be classified within 
two broad categories: ‘‘Facilities’’ and ‘‘Ad-
ministration.’’ ‘‘Facilities’’ is defined as de-
preciation and use allowances on buildings, 
equipment and capital improvement, inter-
est on debt associated with certain buildings, 
equipment and capital improvements, and 
operations and maintenance expenses. ‘‘Ad-
ministration’’ is defined as general adminis-
tration and general expenses such as the di-
rector’s office, accounting, personnel, library 
expenses and all other types of expenditures 
not listed specifically under one of the sub-
categories of ‘‘Facilities’’ (including cross al-
locations from other pools, where applica-
ble). See indirect cost rate reporting require-
ments in subparagraphs D.2.e and D.3.g of 
this appendix. 

D. Allocation of Indirect Costs and 
Determination of Indirect Cost Rates 

1. General. a. Where a non-profit organiza-
tion has only one major function, or where 
all its major functions benefit from its indi-
rect costs to approximately the same degree, 
the allocation of indirect costs and the com-

putation of an indirect cost rate may be ac-
complished through simplified allocation 
procedures, as described in subparagraph D.2 
of this appendix. 

b. Where an organization has several major 
functions which benefit from its indirect 
costs in varying degrees, allocation of indi-
rect costs may require the accumulation of 
such costs into separate cost groupings 
which then are allocated individually to ben-
efiting functions by means of a base which 
best measures the relative degree of benefit. 
The indirect costs allocated to each function 
are then distributed to individual awards and 
other activities included in that function by 
means of an indirect cost rate(s). 

c. The determination of what constitutes 
an organization’s major functions will de-
pend on its purpose in being; the types of 
services it renders to the public, its clients, 
and its members; and the amount of effort it 
devotes to such activities as fundraising, 
public information and membership activi-
ties. 

d. Specific methods for allocating indirect 
costs and computing indirect cost rates 
along with the conditions under which each 
method should be used are described in sub-
paragraphs D.2 through 5 of this appendix. 

e. The base period for the allocation of in-
direct costs is the period in which such costs 
are incurred and accumulated for allocation 
to work performed in that period. The base 
period normally should coincide with the or-
ganization’s fiscal year but, in any event, 
shall be so selected as to avoid inequities in 
the allocation of the costs. 

2. Simplified allocation method. a. Where 
an organization’s major functions benefit 
from its indirect costs to approximately the 
same degree, the allocation of indirect costs 
may be accomplished by separating the orga-
nization’s total costs for the base period as 
either direct or indirect, and dividing the 
total allowable indirect costs (net of applica-
ble credits) by an equitable distribution 
base. The result of this process is an indirect 
cost rate which is used to distribute indirect 
costs to individual awards. The rate should 
be expressed as the percentage which the 
total amount of allowable indirect costs 
bears to the base selected. This method 
should also be used where an organization 
has only one major function encompassing a 
number of individual projects or activities, 
and may be used where the level of Federal 
awards to an organization is relatively 
small. 

b. Both the direct costs and the indirect 
costs shall exclude capital expenditures and 
unallowable costs. However, unallowable 
costs which represent activities must be in-
cluded in the direct costs under the condi-
tions described in subparagraph B.3 of this 
appendix. 

c. The distribution base may be total di-
rect costs (excluding capital expenditures 
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and other distorting items, such as major 
subcontracts or subgrants), direct salaries 
and wages, or other base which results in an 
equitable distribution. The distribution base 
shall generally exclude participant support 
costs as defined in paragraph 32 of Appendix 
B. 

d. Except where a special rate(s) is re-
quired in accordance with subparagraph 5 of 
this appendix, the indirect cost rate devel-
oped under the above principles is applicable 
to all awards at the organization. If a special 
rate(s) is required, appropriate modifications 
shall be made in order to develop the special 
rate(s). 

e. For an organization that receives more 
than $10 million in Federal funding of direct 
costs in a fiscal year, a breakout of the indi-
rect cost component into two broad cat-
egories, Facilities and Administration as de-
fined in subparagraph C.3 of this appendix, is 
required. The rate in each case shall be stat-
ed as the percentage which the amount of 
the particular indirect cost category (i.e., 
Facilities or Administration) is of the dis-
tribution base identified with that category. 

3. Multiple allocation base method. 
a. General. Where an organization’s indi-

rect costs benefit its major functions in 
varying degrees, indirect costs shall be accu-
mulated into separate cost groupings, as de-
scribed in subparagraph D.3.b of this appen-
dix. Each grouping shall then be allocated 
individually to benefiting functions by 
means of a base which best measures the rel-
ative benefits. The default allocation bases 
by cost pool are described in subparagraph 
D.3.c of this appendix. 

b. Identification of indirect costs. Cost 
groupings shall be established so as to per-
mit the allocation of each grouping on the 
basis of benefits provided to the major func-
tions. Each grouping shall constitute a pool 
of expenses that are of like character in 
terms of functions they benefit and in terms 
of the allocation base which best measures 
the relative benefits provided to each func-
tion. The groupings are classified within the 
two broad categories: ‘‘Facilities’’ and ‘‘Ad-
ministration,’’ as described in subparagraph 
C.3 of this appendix. The indirect cost pools 
are defined as follows: 

(1) Depreciation and use allowances. The 
expenses under this heading are the portion 
of the costs of the organization’s buildings, 
capital improvements to land and buildings, 
and equipment which are computed in ac-
cordance with paragraph 11 of Appendix B to 
this part (‘‘Depreciation and use allow-
ances’’). 

(2) Interest. Interest on debt associated 
with certain buildings, equipment and cap-
ital improvements are computed in accord-
ance with paragraph 23 of Appendix B to this 
part (‘‘Interest’’). 

(3) Operation and maintenance expenses. 
The expenses under this heading are those 

that have been incurred for the administra-
tion, operation, maintenance, preservation, 
and protection of the organization’s physical 
plant. They include expenses normally in-
curred for such items as: Janitorial and util-
ity services; repairs and ordinary or normal 
alterations of buildings, furniture and equip-
ment; care of grounds; maintenance and op-
eration of buildings and other plant facili-
ties; security; earthquake and disaster pre-
paredness; environmental safety; hazardous 
waste disposal; property, liability and other 
insurance relating to property; space and 
capital leasing; facility planning and man-
agement; and, central receiving. The oper-
ation and maintenance expenses category 
shall also include its allocable share of 
fringe benefit costs, depreciation and use al-
lowances, and interest costs. 

(4) General administration and general ex-
penses. (a) The expenses under this heading 
are those that have been incurred for the 
overall general executive and administrative 
offices of the organization and other ex-
penses of a general nature which do not re-
late solely to any major function of the orga-
nization. This category shall also include its 
allocable share of fringe benefit costs, oper-
ation and maintenance expense, depreciation 
and use allowances, and interest costs. Ex-
amples of this category include central of-
fices, such as the director’s office, the office 
of finance, business services, budget and 
planning, personnel, safety and risk manage-
ment, general counsel, management infor-
mation systems, and library costs. 

(b) In developing this cost pool, special 
care should be exercised to ensure that costs 
incurred for the same purpose in like cir-
cumstances are treated consistently as ei-
ther direct or indirect costs. For example, 
salaries of technical staff, project supplies, 
project publication, telephone toll charges, 
computer costs, travel costs, and specialized 
services costs shall be treated as direct costs 
wherever identifiable to a particular pro-
gram. The salaries and wages of administra-
tive and pooled clerical staff should nor-
mally be treated as indirect costs. Direct 
charging of these costs may be appropriate 
where a major project or activity explicitly 
requires and budgets for administrative or 
clerical services and other individuals in-
volved can be identified with the program or 
activity. Items such as office supplies, post-
age, local telephone costs, periodicals and 
memberships should normally be treated as 
indirect costs. 

c. Allocation bases. Actual conditions shall 
be taken into account in selecting the base 
to be used in allocating the expenses in each 
grouping to benefiting functions. The essen-
tial consideration in selecting a method or a 
base is that it is the one best suited for as-
signing the pool of costs to cost objectives in 
accordance with benefits derived; a traceable 
cause and effect relationship; or logic and 
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reason, where neither the cause nor the ef-
fect of the relationship is determinable. 
When an allocation can be made by assign-
ment of a cost grouping directly to the func-
tion benefited, the allocation shall be made 
in that manner. When the expenses in a cost 
grouping are more general in nature, the al-
location shall be made through the use of a 
selected base which produces results that are 
equitable to both the Federal Government 
and the organization. The distribution shall 
be made in accordance with the bases de-
scribed herein unless it can be demonstrated 
that the use of a different base would result 
in a more equitable allocation of the costs, 
or that a more readily available base would 
not increase the costs charged to sponsored 
awards. The results of special cost studies 
(such as an engineering utility study) shall 
not be used to determine and allocate the in-
direct costs to sponsored awards. 

(1) Depreciation and use allowances. Depre-
ciation and use allowances expenses shall be 
allocated in the following manner: 

(a) Depreciation or use allowances on 
buildings used exclusively in the conduct of 
a single function, and on capital improve-
ments and equipment used in such buildings, 
shall be assigned to that function. 

(b) Depreciation or use allowances on 
buildings used for more than one function, 
and on capital improvements and equipment 
used in such buildings, shall be allocated to 
the individual functions performed in each 
building on the basis of usable square feet of 
space, excluding common areas, such as hall-
ways, stairwells, and restrooms. 

(c) Depreciation or use allowances on 
buildings, capital improvements and equip-
ment related space (e.g., individual rooms, 
and laboratories) used jointly by more than 
one function (as determined by the users of 
the space) shall be treated as follows. The 
cost of each jointly used unit of space shall 
be allocated to the benefiting functions on 
the basis of either the employees and other 
users on a full-time equivalent (FTE) basis 
or salaries and wages of those individual 
functions benefiting from the use of that 
space; or organization-wide employee FTEs 
or salaries and wages applicable to the bene-
fiting functions of the organization. 

(d) Depreciation or use allowances on cer-
tain capital improvements to land, such as 
paved parking areas, fences, sidewalks, and 
the like, not included in the cost of build-
ings, shall be allocated to user categories on 
a FTE basis and distributed to major func-
tions in proportion to the salaries and wages 
of all employees applicable to the functions. 

(2) Interest. Interest costs shall be allo-
cated in the same manner as the deprecia-
tion or use allowances on the buildings, 
equipment and capital equipments to which 
the interest relates. 

(3) Operation and maintenance expenses. 
Operation and maintenance expenses shall be 

allocated in the same manner as the depre-
ciation and use allowances. 

(4) General administration and general ex-
penses. General administration and general 
expenses shall be allocated to benefiting 
functions based on modified total direct 
costs (MTDC), as described in subparagraph 
D.3.f of this appendix. The expenses included 
in this category could be grouped first ac-
cording to major functions of the organiza-
tion to which they render services or provide 
benefits. The aggregate expenses of each 
group shall then be allocated to benefiting 
functions based on MTDC. 

d. Order of distribution. (1) Indirect cost 
categories consisting of depreciation and use 
allowances, interest, operation and mainte-
nance, and general administration and gen-
eral expenses shall be allocated in that order 
to the remaining indirect cost categories as 
well as to the major functions of the organi-
zation. Other cost categories could be allo-
cated in the order determined to be most ap-
propriate by the organization. When cross al-
location of costs is made as provided in sub-
paragraph D.3.d.(2) of this appendix, this 
order of allocation does not apply. 

(2) Normally, an indirect cost category will 
be considered closed once it has been allo-
cated to other cost objectives, and costs 
shall not be subsequently allocated to it. 
However, a cross allocation of costs between 
two or more indirect costs categories could 
be used if such allocation will result in a 
more equitable allocation of costs. If a cross 
allocation is used, an appropriate modifica-
tion to the composition of the indirect cost 
categories is required. 

e. Application of indirect cost rate or 
rates. Except where a special indirect cost 
rate(s) is required in accordance with sub-
paragraph D.5 of this appendix, the separate 
groupings of indirect costs allocated to each 
major function shall be aggregated and 
treated as a common pool for that function. 
The costs in the common pool shall then be 
distributed to individual awards included in 
that function by use of a single indirect cost 
rate. 

f. Distribution basis. Indirect costs shall be 
distributed to applicable sponsored awards 
and other benefiting activities within each 
major function on the basis of MTDC. MTDC 
consists of all salaries and wages, fringe ben-
efits, materials and supplies, services, travel, 
and subgrants and subcontracts up to the 
first $25,000 of each subgrant or subcontract 
(regardless of the period covered by the 
subgrant or subcontract). Equipment, capital 
expenditures, charges for patient care, rental 
costs and the portion in excess of $25,000 
shall be excluded from MTDC. Participant 
support costs shall generally be excluded 
from MTDC. Other items may only be ex-
cluded when the Federal cost cognizant 
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agency determines that an exclusion is nec-
essary to avoid a serious inequity in the dis-
tribution of indirect costs. 

g. Individual Rate Components. An indi-
rect cost rate shall be determined for each 
separate indirect cost pool developed. The 
rate in each case shall be stated as the per-
centage which the amount of the particular 
indirect cost pool is of the distribution base 
identified with that pool. Each indirect cost 
rate negotiation or determination agreement 
shall include development of the rate for 
each indirect cost pool as well as the overall 
indirect cost rate. The indirect cost pools 
shall be classified within two broad cat-
egories: ‘‘Facilities’’ and ‘‘Administration,’’ 
as described in subparagraph C.3 of this ap-
pendix. 

4. Direct allocation method. a. Some non- 
profit organizations treat all costs as direct 
costs except general administration and gen-
eral expenses. These organizations generally 
separate their costs into three basic cat-
egories: General administration and general 
expenses, fundraising, and other direct func-
tions (including projects performed under 
Federal awards). Joint costs, such as depre-
ciation, rental costs, operation and mainte-
nance of facilities, telephone expenses, and 
the like are prorated individually as direct 
costs to each category and to each award or 
other activity using a base most appropriate 
to the particular cost being prorated. 

b. This method is acceptable, provided each 
joint cost is prorated using a base which ac-
curately measures the benefits provided to 
each award or other activity. The bases must 
be established in accordance with reasonable 
criteria, and be supported by current data. 
This method is compatible with the Stand-
ards of Accounting and Financial Reporting 
for Voluntary Health and Welfare Organiza-
tions issued jointly by the National Health 
Council, Inc., the National Assembly of Vol-
untary Health and Social Welfare Organiza-
tions, and the United Way of America. 

c. Under this method, indirect costs con-
sist exclusively of general administration 
and general expenses. In all other respects, 
the organization’s indirect cost rates shall 
be computed in the same manner as that de-
scribed in subparagraph D.2 of this appendix. 

5. Special indirect cost rates. In some in-
stances, a single indirect cost rate for all ac-
tivities of an organization or for each major 
function of the organization may not be ap-
propriate, since it would not take into ac-
count those different factors which may sub-
stantially affect the indirect costs applicable 
to a particular segment of work. For this 
purpose, a particular segment of work may 
be that performed under a single award or it 
may consist of work under a group of awards 
performed in a common environment. These 
factors may include the physical location of 
the work, the level of administrative support 
required, the nature of the facilities or other 

resources employed, the scientific disciplines 
or technical skills involved, the organiza-
tional arrangements used, or any combina-
tion thereof. When a particular segment of 
work is performed in an environment which 
appears to generate a significantly different 
level of indirect costs, provisions should be 
made for a separate indirect cost pool appli-
cable to such work. The separate indirect 
cost pool should be developed during the 
course of the regular allocation process, and 
the separate indirect cost rate resulting 
therefrom should be used, provided it is de-
termined that the rate differs significantly 
from that which would have been obtained 
under subparagraphs D.2, 3, and 4 of this ap-
pendix, and the volume of work to which the 
rate would apply is material. 

E. Negotiation and Approval of Indirect Cost 
Rates 

1. Definitions. As used in this section, the 
following terms have the meanings set forth 
below: 

a. Cognizant agency means the Federal 
agency responsible for negotiating and ap-
proving indirect cost rates for a non-profit 
organization on behalf of all Federal agen-
cies. 

b. Predetermined rate means an indirect 
cost rate, applicable to a specified current or 
future period, usually the organization’s fis-
cal year. The rate is based on an estimate of 
the costs to be incurred during the period. A 
predetermined rate is not subject to adjust-
ment. 

c. Fixed rate means an indirect cost rate 
which has the same characteristics as a pre-
determined rate, except that the difference 
between the estimated costs and the actual 
costs of the period covered by the rate is car-
ried forward as an adjustment to the rate 
computation of a subsequent period. 

d. Final rate means an indirect cost rate 
applicable to a specified past period which is 
based on the actual costs of the period. A 
final rate is not subject to adjustment. 

e. Provisional rate or billing rate means a 
temporary indirect cost rate applicable to a 
specified period which is used for funding, in-
terim reimbursement, and reporting indirect 
costs on awards pending the establishment of 
a final rate for the period. 

f. Indirect cost proposal means the docu-
mentation prepared by an organization to 
substantiate its claim for the reimbursement 
of indirect costs. This proposal provides the 
basis for the review and negotiation leading 
to the establishment of an organization’s in-
direct cost rate. 

g. Cost objective means a function, organi-
zational subdivision, contract, grant, or 
other work unit for which cost data are de-
sired and for which provision is made to ac-
cumulate and measure the cost of processes, 
projects, jobs and capitalized projects. 
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2. Negotiation and approval of rates. a. Un-
less different arrangements are agreed to by 
the agencies concerned, the Federal agency 
with the largest dollar value of awards with 
an organization will be designated as the 
cognizant agency for the negotiation and ap-
proval of the indirect cost rates and, where 
necessary, other rates such as fringe benefit 
and computer charge-out rates. Once an 
agency is assigned cognizance for a par-
ticular non-profit organization, the assign-
ment will not be changed unless there is a 
major long-term shift in the dollar volume of 
the Federal awards to the organization. All 
concerned Federal agencies shall be given 
the opportunity to participate in the nego-
tiation process but, after a rate has been 
agreed upon, it will be accepted by all Fed-
eral agencies. When a Federal agency has 
reason to believe that special operating fac-
tors affecting its awards necessitate special 
indirect cost rates in accordance with sub-
paragraph D.5 of this appendix, it will, prior 
to the time the rates are negotiated, notify 
the cognizant agency. 

b. A non-profit organization which has not 
previously established an indirect cost rate 
with a Federal agency shall submit its ini-
tial indirect cost proposal immediately after 
the organization is advised that an award 
will be made and, in no event, later than 
three months after the effective date of the 
award. 

c. Organizations that have previously es-
tablished indirect cost rates must submit a 
new indirect cost proposal to the cognizant 
agency within six months after the close of 
each fiscal year. 

d. A predetermined rate may be negotiated 
for use on awards where there is reasonable 
assurance, based on past experience and reli-
able projection of the organization’s costs, 
that the rate is not likely to exceed a rate 
based on the organization’s actual costs. 

e. Fixed rates may be negotiated where 
predetermined rates are not considered ap-
propriate. A fixed rate, however, shall not be 
negotiated if all or a substantial portion of 
the organization’s awards are expected to ex-
pire before the carry-forward adjustment can 
be made; the mix of Federal and non-Federal 
work at the organization is too erratic to 
permit an equitable carry-forward adjust-
ment; or the organization’s operations fluc-
tuate significantly from year to year. 

f. Provisional and final rates shall be nego-
tiated where neither predetermined nor fixed 
rates are appropriate. 

g. The results of each negotiation shall be 
formalized in a written agreement between 
the cognizant agency and the non-profit or-
ganization. The cognizant agency shall dis-
tribute copies of the agreement to all con-
cerned Federal agencies. 

h. If a dispute arises in a negotiation of an 
indirect cost rate between the cognizant 
agency and the non-profit organization, the 

dispute shall be resolved in accordance with 
the appeals procedures of the cognizant 
agency. 

i. To the extent that problems are encoun-
tered among the Federal agencies in connec-
tion with the negotiation and approval proc-
ess, OMB will lend assistance as required to 
resolve such problems in a timely manner. 

APPENDIX B TO PART 230—SELECTED 
ITEMS OF COST 

SELECTED ITEMS OF COST 

TABLE OF CONTENTS 

1. Advertising and public relations costs 
2. Advisory councils 
3. Alcoholic beverages 
4. Audit costs and related services 
5. Bad debts 
6. Bonding costs 
7. Communication costs 
8. Compensation for personal services 
9. Contingency provisions 
10. Defense and prosecution of criminal and 

civil proceedings, claims, appeals and 
patent infringement 

11. Depreciation and use allowances 
12. Donations and contributions 
13. Employee morale, health, and welfare 

costs 
14. Entertainment costs 
15. Equipment and other capital expendi-

tures 
16. Fines and penalties 
17. Fund raising and investment manage-

ment costs 
18. Gains and losses on depreciable assets 
19. Goods or services for personal use 
20. Housing and personal living expenses 
21. Idle facilities and idle capacity 
22. Insurance and indemnification 
23. Interest 
24. Labor relations costs 
25. Lobbying 
26. Losses on other sponsored agreements 

or contracts 
27. Maintenance and repair costs 
28. Materials and supplies costs 
29. Meetings and conferences 
30. Memberships, subscriptions, and profes-

sional activity costs 
31. Organization costs 
32. Page charges in professional journals 
33. Participant support costs 
34. Patent costs 
35. Plant and homeland security costs 
36. Pre-agreement costs 
37. Professional services costs 
38. Publication and printing costs 
39. Rearrangement and alteration costs 
40. Reconversion costs 
41. Recruiting costs 
42. Relocation costs 
43. Rental costs of buildings and equipment 
44. Royalties and other costs for use of pat-

ents and copyrights 
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